
KEDO 

KOREAN PENINSULA ENERGY DEVELOPMENT 
ORGANIZATION (KEDO) 

Established: 9 March 1995. 
Membership: The Korean Peninsula Energy Devel-
opment Organization (KEDO) currently has 13 
members: Argentina, Australia, Canada, Czech Re-
public, Chile, the European Atomic Energy Commu-
nity (EURATOM), Indonesia, Japan, New Zealand, 
Poland, Republic of Korea, the United States, and 
Uzbekistan. 

Background: KEDO was created in 1995 to imple-
ment the 1994 US-DPRK Agreed Framework. 
KEDO’s primary responsibilities are to provide for 
the financing and supply of the light-water reactor 
(LWR) project, to provide heavy fuel oil to the De-
mocratic People’s Republic of Korea (DPRK) to 
meet its interim heating and electricity production 
needs (the HFO project), and to provide for the im-
plementation of other measures required to meet the 
objectives of the Agreed Framework. 

Japan, the Republic of Korea (ROK), and the United 
States cover most of KEDO’s costs, including all 
administrative costs. Japan and the ROK finance a 
major portion of the LWR project, while the United 
States contributes to the cost of heavy fuel oil ship-
ments and the safe storage of the DPRK’s spent fuel. 
Financial contributions are also made by a number of 
other countries, including Argentina, Australia, 
Brunei, Canada, the European Union (EU), Finland, 
France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Indonesia, Italy, 
Japan, Malaysia, Mexico, the Netherlands, New Zea-
land, Norway, Oman, Peru, Philippines, Singapore, 
the ROK, Switzerland, Thailand, the United King-
dom, and the United States. 

Principal Organs: 

Executive Board: The Executive Board consists of 
KEDO’s original members, the United States, Japan, 
and the ROK, as well as EURATOM. 

Non-Executive Board: The Non-Executive Board 
consists of Argentina, Australia, Canada, Chile, 
Czech Republic, Indonesia, New Zealand, Poland, 
and Uzbekistan. 

Advisory Committees: The Advisory Committees are 
chaired by member countries other than the three 
founding members. Currently, there are Advisory 

Committees for the LWR project, the safe storage 
and disposition of the DPRK’s spent fuel, and the 
supply of heavy fuel oil to the DPRK. 

Secretariat: The KEDO Secretariat is located in New 
York and has a staff of over 30 professionals, support 
staff, and expert consultants from primarily the 
United States, Japan, and the ROK. 

General Conferences: Conferences are held at the 
discretion of the Executive Board, but at least once 
per year. All KEDO members play an active role in 
the General Conferences. 

Verification and Compliance: Verification: KEDO 
is responsible for implementing a safety assessment 
and verification process for the LWR project in the 
DPRK to ensure compliance with nuclear safety and 
regulatory codes and standards. KEDO implements 
the above by formulating policies that incorporate 
fundamental principles and objectives to achieve an 
internationally recognized standard of nuclear safety. 
Compliance: The DPRK must be in “full compli-
ance” with International Atomic Energy Agency 
(IAEA) safeguards when a “significant portion of the 
[light-water reactor] project is completed, but before 
delivery of key nuclear components.” Full compli-
ance includes taking all steps deemed necessary by 
the IAEA to determine the extent to which North 
Korea diverted material for weapons use in the past, 
including giving inspectors access to all nuclear fa-
cilities in the country. The Agreed Framework re-
quires that North Korea remains a party to the NPT. 

Developments: 

2002: On 2 July, 25 North Korean officials attended 
a training session in Seoul on safety management of 
the two LWRs under construction in Kumho, North 
Korea. The training session was held at a time when 
the ROK and the DPRK were on high alert following 
the inter-Korean naval clash on 20 June. 

On 20 July, the first direct flight between Sondok 
Airport in the DPRK and Yangyang Airport in the 
ROK was possible as a result of KEDO and DPRK 
cooperation. The air service will be used on a contin-
gency basis, including for emergency medical 
evacuation, and will complement the current sea 
route between Sokcho (ROK) and Yangwha (DPRK) 
ports. The sea route is used to transport KEDO per-
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sonnel and materials to and from the LWR project 
site in Kumho. 

On 7 August, KEDO held a ceremony to commemo-
rate the pouring of the “first concrete” for the founda-
tions of the main power plant buildings in Kumho. 
During the ceremony, the US delegate said that the 
ceremony offered clear evidence the United States 
and KEDO were fulfilling their obligations regarding 
the reactor project, and called on the DPRK to accept 
inspections from the International Atomic Energy 
Agency (IAEA). 

On 16 September, the United States revealed the 
DPRK’s admission that it has a secret nuclear weap-
ons program in violation of the 1994 Agreed Frame-
work. The DPRK also informed the United States in 
October it is no longer bound by the Framework, 
which requires the DPRK to scrap its nuclear weap-
ons development program in exchange for the two 
light-water nuclear reactors and supply of fuel oil. 

In late October, the EU Parliament decided it will 
withhold its 2003 funding to KEDO at least for now, 
if not permanently. On 7 November, the EU Parlia-
ment adopted a nonbinding resolution to review the 
KEDO project. It called on the DPRK to “take im-
mediate steps” to comply with the nonproliferation 
regime and abandon its nuclear weapons program “in 
a verifiable manner,” condemning it as a “serious 
breach” of its commitments under treaties such as the 
1994 Agreed Framework. 

In the beginning of November, the United States told 
Japan and the ROK that it was considering freezing 
its provision of fuel oil to the DPRK in retaliation for 
the DPRK’s failure to abide by the Agreed Frame-
work. On 11 November, Japan and the ROK agreed 
that KEDO had played an important role in prevent-
ing the DPRK’s nuclear development and confirmed 
their intentions to continue with the project. 

On 14 November, KEDO’s Executive Board mem-
bers met in New York to discuss the implications of 
the DPRK’s acknowledgement that it is pursuing a 
program to produce highly enriched uranium (HEU) 
for nuclear weapons. The agreements the Board 
members reached include: the condemnation of the 
DPRK’s pursuit of a nuclear weapons program, 
which is a clear and serious violation of its obliga-
tions under the Agreed Framework, the Non-
Proliferation Treaty (NPT), its IAEA Safeguards 
Agreement, and the Joint South-North Declaration on 
the Denuclearization of the Korean Peninsula; the 
requirement that the DPRK must promptly eliminate 
its nuclear weapons program in a visible and verifi-
able manner; the continuation of relations and inter-
action between the DPRK and KEDO and the mem-

bers of its Executive Board hinging on the complete 
and permanent elimination of its nuclear weapons 
program; and the suspension of heavy fuel oil deliv-
eries with the December shipment. Future shipments 
will depend on the DPRK’s concrete and credible 
actions to dismantle completely its HEU program. In 
this light, other KEDO activities with the DPRK will 
be reviewed. 

At the beginning of December, KEDO decided to 
postpone its planned Executive Board meeting 
scheduled for 11-12 December to review the KEDO 
missions in North Korea until early 2003. This post-
ponement reflected KEDO’s hope to have more time 
to watch the DPRK’s moves over its nuclear pro-
gram. 

2001: On 9 January, South Korean Unification Min-
istry officials said KEDO had selected a Japanese 
business consortium as the supplier of turbine genera-
tors for the LWRs in the DPRK, thereby replacing 
General Electric. The joint team, composed of Hi-
tachi and Toshiba, will supply equipment and place 
orders for turbine generators worth $1 million. 

On 2 February, the DPRK announced that it would 
abandon its participation in the Agreed Framework if 
the Bush administration followed a “different” North 
Korea policy from that of the Clinton administration. 
The DPRK also accused the United States of “not 
sincerely” implementing the Agreed Framework and 
emphasized that, should the United States continue to 
delay implementation, there would be “no need” to 
be “bound to it any longer.” The United States said 
that the new administration would honor US com-
mitments under the Agreed Framework as long as the 
DPRK did the same. 

On 9 March, Republican leaders in the US Congress 
urged the Bush administration to reconsider the terms 
of the LWR project. They called on the administra-
tion to abandon the reactor project in favor of “sev-
eral clean-burning, coal-fired power plants to meet 
North Korea’s civilian energy needs.” Since March 
2001, US-DPRK relations have soured due to the 
newly adopted comprehensive approach by the 
United States. 

As of November, KEDO provided over 2.91 million 
metric tons of heavy fuel oil to the DPRK. 

On 3 December, a Protocol was signed between 
KEDO and the government of the DPRK on quality 
assurance and warranties for the implementation of 
the LWR project. This protocol outlines, among other 
things, principles for establishing and implementing 
quality assurance activities, as well as KEDO’s war-
ranties for generating capacity, major components, 
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nuclear fuel quality, and specified civil construction 
works for the project. 

On 19 December, KEDO and the European Commu-
nity concluded an agreement on renewal of EU 
membership to KEDO. Under the agreement, the EU 
will continue to be represented on the Executive 
board of KEDO and will contribute 20 million Euro 
annually from 2001 to 2005. 

2000: KEDO concluded a loan agreement with the 
Japan Bank for International Cooperation (JBIC, 
formerly the Export-Import Bank of Japan) on 31 
January at JBIC’s headquarters in Tokyo. The 
agreement was signed between KEDO Executive 
Director Desaix Anderson and Mr. Kyosuke Shino-
zawa, JBIC Deputy Governor and Managing Direc-
tor. 

Under the agreement, JBIC will provide a loan in the 
amount of up to 116.5 billion yen. The loan agree-
ment was concluded in accordance with the “Agree-
ment between KEDO and the Government of Japan 
on the Provision of Financing for the Implementation 
of the Light-Water Rector Project” approved by the 
Japanese Diet in 1999. The loan from JBIC will be 
used for KEDO’s LWR project to be supplied to the 
DPRK, along with a loan from the Export-Import 
Bank of Korea, with which KEDO concluded an 
agreement for the ROK’s provision of 70 percent of 
the actual cost of the LWR project on 15 December 
1999. The LWR project, with an estimated budget of 
$4.6 billion, proceeded under a turn key contract with 
KEDO’s prime contractor, the Korea Electric Power 
Corporation (KEPCO), signed on 15 December 1999. 
On 3 February, full-fledged work began on the LWR 
project. 

On 20 October, KEDO and the DPRK signed a Pro-
tocol on Training for the Implementation of a LWR 
Project. The Training Protocol is designed to enable 
staff and management from the DPRK operating or-
ganization to participate in a training program to en-
sure that they are optimally prepared to operate and 
maintain these LWRs in a safe and reliable manner. 

On 4-5 December, the Nuclear Safety Advisory 
Group (NSAG), which advises KEDO regarding its 
nuclear safety activities, held its fifth meeting at 
KEDO headquarters in New York. For the first time, 
experts from the nuclear regulatory body of the 
DPRK accepted the group’s invitation to participate 
in the meeting. On 28 December, Uzbekistan joined 
the Organization increasing its membership to 13 
members. 

1999: Major construction at the Kumho site was still 
delayed due to regional tensions, including the 
DPRK’s missile test on 31 August 1998 and dis-

agreements over financial restrictions. Other chal-
lenges to the implementation of the Agreed Frame-
work included delays in heavy fuel oil shipments and 
procurement of power grids to convey energy from 
the LWRs. Power grids were not part of the LWR 
deal, and KEDO did not intend to provide any assis-
tance for them. 

On 15 December, five years after the Agreed Frame-
work was concluded, the “Turnkey Contract” was 
signed between KEDO and the KEPCO. KEPCO is 
the prime contractor for construction of the two mod-
ern, proliferation-resistant 1,000 megawatt LWRs to 
be built in Kumho, on the northeast coast of the 
DPRK at a cost of about US$ 4.6 billion. The reac-
tors are targeted for completion by the year 2003. 
KEDO officials attributed the delay in signing the 
contract to complex legal and financial challenges 
and the tense political climate generated by the North 
Korean Taepodong-1 test in August 1998. 

The Organization was joined by the Czech Republic. 

1998: On 19 June, Russia proposed constructing nu-
clear reactors in the Russian Far East region in order 
to transfer energy to the DPRK as a means of replac-
ing the KEDO LWR reactor project. 

In September, the US Congress urged the stopping of 
aid to the DPRK and eventually cut the $35 million 
budget for heavy oil provision to the country in re-
sponse to North Korea’s 31 August missile test and 
allegations of construction of an underground nuclear 
facility at Kumchang-ri. Japan also suspended food 
aid and political normalization talks in response to 
the DPRK’s missile test. Japan suspended $1 billion 
in financial assistance to KEDO for the LWR con-
struction. 

On 17 October, the budget was revived but the 
United States imposed the following conditions: first 
step (1 March – 1 June 1999): progress in the inter-
Korean talks, North Korea’s implementation of the 
Geneva Agreement, sealing and safe storage of spent 
fuel rods, prevention of North Korea’s diversion of 
US-provided aid, preventing the North from develop-
ing and exporting ballistic missiles; second step (after 
1 June, 1999): substantial talks on the nuclear-free 
Korean Peninsula agreement concluded in 1992 must 
ease concerns over suspected underground nuclear 
facilities, and considerable progress must be made in 
removing and reducing the DPRK’s ballistic missile 
threats. On the same day, Japan also decided to lift 
the freeze on its funding for the two LWRs. 

On 9 November, KEDO members adopted a resolu-
tion on cost sharing for the LWR project. The Execu-
tive Board agreed on a new budget estimate of $4.8 
billion. The ROK agreed to cover up to 70 percent of 
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During the 11-12 September KEDO First General 
Conference, KEDO approved plans to begin physical 
work at the LWR site in the DPRK. However, 
KEDO’s Executive Director said that the scheduled 
2003 completion date for the reactors would be diffi-
cult to achieve due to financial difficulties. 

the project cost. Japan agreed to contribute an amount 
equivalent to $1 billion, the European Union, $75 
million (evenly distributed over a five–year term), 
and the United States reconfirmed its commitment to 
seek funding for the supply of heavy fuel oil and for 
other KEDO needs, when appropriate, from the US 
Congress and other possible sources. On 7 November, the DPRK again threatened to un-

freeze its nuclear program if KEDO did not resume 
work on the construction of the LWRs, which had 
been suspended after a North Korean submarine en-
tered South Korean waters on 18 September. The 
ROK, according to a key KEDO member, was await-
ing an apology from the DPRK before resuming con-
struction. 

Construction of the LWR site was postponed several 
times due to delays in production cost sharing talks 
between the members. The DPRK, in response, and 
also because of the position of the US Congress and 
the postponement of the heavy oil shipment by the 
United States, threatened to scrap the 1994 Agreed 
Framework. 

1997: On 13 April, Russia announced that it would 
participate in KEDO only if the amount of assistance 
that Russia had given the DPRK in the past was 
counted towards current membership dues. Russia 
stated that it would like to participate in KEDO on an 
equal footing with Japan and the ROK. 

KEDO was joined by Indonesia, Chile, and Argen-
tina, thereby increasing the Organization’s member-
ship to nine members. 

1995: In January, Russia voiced opposition to the 
KEDO plan to make the ROK a prime contractor for 
LWR construction in the DPRK, saying that North 
Korea was interested in receiving Russian LWRs 
because it was familiar with Russian equipment. 
North Korea also stated that it wanted the ROK to 
play a secondary role in furnishing LWRs to the 
DPRK. 

On 19 August, KEDO officially broke ground at the 
project site in Kumho (Sinpo), South Hamgyong 
Province, on the East coast of the DPRK. Three 
weeks earlier, KEDO had opened its liaison office in 
Kumho. The United States stated that key compo-
nents to the LWRs would not be delivered until the 
United States believed that the DPRK had come into 
full compliance with safeguard agreements with the 
IAEA. 

On 9 March, the United States, the ROK, and Japan 
signed an agreement formally establishing KEDO. 
The agreement named the South Korean “standard 
nuclear plant model” as the type of LWR to be pro-
vided to the DPRK. The United States, the ROK, and 
Japan jointly announced that the DPRK would be 
provided with the necessary reactor components only 
after it has complied with its full-scope safeguards 
obligations. The ROK announced that Russia might 
participate in KEDO by supplying uranium fuel for 
the LWR. 

On 9 September, EURATOM joined KEDO with 
representation on the KEDO Executive Board for a 
term to coincide with their substantial and sustained 
support. Later that year, the Republic of Poland 
joined the organization increasing the total member-
ship to 11. 

In November, the KEDO Executive Board agreed on 
a budget estimate of the LWR project of $5.1785 
billion. 

On 25 March, the DPRK announced that it would 
restart its nuclear program if the LWR contract was 
not concluded by 21 April 1995. 1996: On 19 March, KEDO designated KEPCO as 

the prime contractor on the LWR project. On 13 June, the United States and the DPRK issued a 
joint statement saying that the DPRK would be pro-
vided with the “two pressurized light water reactors 
with two coolant loops and a generating capacity of 
approximately 1,000MW each.” The design model 
was defined as the advanced version of US-origin 
design and technology currently under production. 
US Ambassador Robert Gallucci said that the joint 
statement gave an “accurate description” of the South 
Korean Ulchin reactors No. 3 and 4, and that KEDO 
had taken the necessary steps to guarantee that the 
ROK would be the primary supplier of the LWRs. 

On 22 May, KEDO representatives and North Korean 
officials signed the first of the 10 supplementary dip-
lomatic protocols necessary to bring the KEDO-
North Korean Supply Agreement into force. The pro-
tocols covered the privileges and immunities that 
North Korea would grant to KEDO staff and repre-
sentatives, and addressed such matters as arrests, vi-
sas, and protection of property, assets, and income. 

On 1 July, the DPRK threatened to restart its nuclear 
program if the heavy oil was not supplied on time, as 
scheduled. 
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On 19 July, KEDO began formal office operations in 
New York. 

On 15 December, KEDO and the DPRK signed the 
Supply Agreement for the provision of LWRs to the 
DPRK. North Korea urged the United States and 
other KEDO members to end their references to the 
North Korean “nuclear threat” and to halt Team 
Spirit military exercises, saying that “these commo-
tions” jeopardized the smooth implementation of the 
LWR project. The DPRK warned that it would auto-
matically restart its nuclear program if KEDO failed 
to meet all terms of the contract. 

New Zealand, Australia, and Canada joined KEDO, 
bringing the number of the Organization's members 
to six. 

Point of Contact: 

Executive Director: Ambassador Charles Kartman 
(US) 
Deputy Executive Directors: Kyu-Hyung Cho (ROK) 
and Akira Nakajima (Japan) 
Address: 
600 Third Avenue 
12th Floor 
New York, NY 10016 
Tel: (212) 455-0200 
FAX: (212) 681-2647 
Website: http://www.kedo.org/ 

http://www.kedo.org/

